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California Adopts Tax Amnesty Covering, Among 
Other Things, Income From Previously Unreported 
Foreign Bank Accounts. 
By Joseph K. Fletcher, III and Eugene Illovsky 

On March 24, 2011, Governor Jerry Brown signed SB 86 into law.  SB 86 creates a window of opportunity from August 1, 
2011 to October 31, 2011, during which taxpayers can opt into a voluntary disclosure program.  This program will permit 
taxpayers to report many types of unreported income without penalty, including income from previously unreported bank 
accounts.  The new voluntary disclosure program also covers certain abusive tax avoidance transactions, unlike the 
Federal 2011 Offshore Voluntary Disclosure Initiative (“OVDI”).  Under the California program, taxpayers would file 
amended returns, including the income from unreported bank accounts or eliminating deductions generated by abusive 
tax avoidance transactions.   

The new California voluntary disclosure program provides that no criminal action will be brought against any taxpayer who 
participates in the program, provided that as of July 31, 2011: (i) no criminal complaint has been filed against the taxpayer 
in connection with the issues disclosed, and (ii) the taxpayer is not the subject of a criminal investigation in connection 
with the issues disclosed.  Further, the new voluntary disclosure program will eliminate penalties other than the penalty 
under Section 19138 of the California Revenue and Taxation Code for large understatements of income by corporations, 
and the penalty under Section 19777.5 for failing to participate in the prior amnesty period, which ended on April 15, 2004.  

Taxpayers who face federal as well as California issues (as most will) will want to coordinate any voluntary disclosure, as 
there is information sharing between the IRS and California’s tax authorities, including the Franchise Tax Board.  While 
the reporting of previously unreported income from foreign bank accounts could be coordinated with the OVDI, there is no 
special federal voluntary disclosure program covering abusive tax avoidance transactions.  As such, the taxpayer would 
need to develop a strategy with his or her tax advisor as to how to coordinate California and federal disclosure of abusive 
tax avoidance transactions.  Of course, the IRS has a general voluntary disclosure program, as set forth in Section 
9.5.11.9 of the Internal Revenue Manual, subject to certain eligibility requirements. 
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About Morrison & Foerster: 

We are Morrison & Foerster—a global firm of exceptional credentials in many areas. Our clients include some of the 
largest financial institutions, investment banks, Fortune 100, technology and life science companies.  We’ve been 
included on The American Lawyer’s A-List for seven straight years, and Fortune named us one of the “100 Best 
Companies to Work For.”  Our lawyers are committed to achieving innovative and business-minded results for our clients, 
while preserving the differences that make us stronger.  This is MoFo.  Visit us at www.mofo.com. 

Because of the generality of this update, the information provided herein may not be applicable in all situations and should 
not be acted upon without specific legal advice based on particular situations. 
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